Minutes 2005 NCERA-190 Annual Meeting
Virginia State University, Petersburg

June 20 – 21, 2005
Monday, June 20, 2005

Dr. Eric Thomas, Provost, welcomed the group to Virginia State University, followed by welcome and introductions by Dan Morrical, chair of the NCERA 190 technical committee.  Participants were asked to introduce themselves. Kreg Leymaster and Mike Thonney were appointed to the Nominations Committee, and Dave Thomas, Howard Meyer and Joan Burke were appointed to the Resolutions Committee.

In the morning, station reports were presented under Objective 2 (Develop strategies to improve efficiency of lean growth, carcass quality, and meat palatability) by South Dakota State University (Jay Daniel), Texas A&M University (Dan Waldron), USDA-ARS Meat Animal Research Center (Kreg Leymaster), USDA-ARS Sheep Experiment Station (Greg Lewis), Utah State University (Tom Bunch), and University of the Virgin Islands (Bob Godfrey).
In the afternoon, station reports were presented under Objective 1 (Develop and evaluate methods to improve ewe reproductive efficiency) by Oregon State University (Howard Meyer), Cornell University (Mike Thonney), South Dakota State University (Jay Daniel), USDA-ARS Meat Animal Research Center (Kreg Leymaster), USDA-ARS Sheep Experiment Station (Greg Lewis), University of the Virgin Islands (Bob Godfrey) and West Virginia University (Marlon Knights).  These were followed by station reports under Objective 3 (Evaluate genetic resources, nutrient requirements, and production systems for milk production) by Cornell University (Mike Thonney) and the University of Wisconsin (Dave Thomas).  At the end of the session Larry Miller announced a project by the USDA National Animal Germplasm Program to evaluate the genetic distance of different sheep breeds via micro-satellite analysis and requested NCERA 190 members having access to targeted breeds to contribute samples.
Tuesday, June 21, 2005

Business meeting

The business meeting was called to order by chairman Dan Morrical, who welcomed Eric Bradford, a former member of the project, to the meeting.  Dan Schaefer presented an administrative update on NCERA and explained the new change in pre-fix for regional projects to ‘NCERA’ for a project with education, extension and research activities, and NRCC for a project coordinating activities within one of the functions (either research, education or extension).  The choice of pre-fix is to be made by the committee.  A new list of committee members was being prepared for the revised project.  The web site for the project can be accessed through the NIMSS system (http://www.lgu.umd.edu/lgu_v2/) and allows committee members to register.  An annual report (SAES-422) needs to be submitted for posting within 60 days of the meeting and should include attendance, minutes, activities/actions, impact statement.  The hair sheep workshop should be included as a committee activity.  Dan Schaefer also discussed the health of the committee which is reflected in the attendance of committee members at the annual meeting, collaborative efforts (such as use of MARC composite rams at various locations), progress in achieving objectives, capturing external funding (leverage committee strength), technology transfer, development of an impact statement.  Discussion arose on how committee members get on and off the official station list, and recommended that the issue of non-attending members should be addressed by Dan Schaefer.  Kreg Leymaster made a motion for Dan Schaefer to contact California, Minnesota, Penn State and Purdue for clarification regarding interest in the project.  The motion was seconded by Mike Thonney, and passed.
The USDA-CSREES report was presented by Larry Miller, and he gave updates on staff changes within USDA, the genome mapping efforts for various species, the revision of the NRC requirements for small ruminants, the National Sheep Industry Improvement Center (grant funding component to be continued at $300,000, with submission deadline for proposals in October 2005), and portfolio reviews (Animal Production and Animal Protection were first reviews conducted).  He also presented an update on the USDA budget, and considerations to reduce formula funding by half, to be replaced with competitive programs.  Larry Miller also indicated that he was evaluating retirement in the next year.  Dan Morrical expressed his appreciation for Larry Miller’s efforts in the past on behalf of the committee.

The ASI update was provided by Paul Rodgers, who first introduced Lyndon Irwin, chair of ASI’s Research and Education council, who provided an update on the National Animal Identification Program, NRC nutrient requirements for small ruminants, and agro-terrorism as they relate to the sheep industry.  Paul Rodgers then introduced Lowell Slyter who gave an update on the status of the Sheep and Goat Research Journal.  Lowell Slyter indicated that the journal is intended for both scientists and producers.  It will be available free on-line through the ASI web site, and funded through page charges.  Papers will be published continuously as they are reviewed, and past papers will be also be available.  During the discussion, Greg Lewis suggested that an effort should be made to have the journal listed with citation services such as PubMed and Agricola to increase its impact.  Paul Rodgers stated that the ASI Sheep Handbook is now available on CD, and comments were made that the handbook is very useful and should be advertised more widely.  Paul Rodgers stated that the referendum passed to approve the lamb check off, with funds to go to the American Lamb Board.  He also reported on a Sheep Price Risk Insurance program and a new “Try Lamb” initiative, as joint effort between the U.S. and Australia.  Dan Morrical questioned Paul Rodgers on plans for new educational initiatives.
The NSIP update was provided by James Morgan, who presented a summary table of activities by breed.  New traits are being evaluated for inclusion in the NSIP program, such as accelerated lambing (Polypay), fecal egg count (Katahdin), and carcass scanning (MARC 8 Composite) EPDs.  Boer goats will be part of NSIP, and Kiko and Alpacas are under consideration.
An update on NRC requirements for small ruminants was provided Larry Miller in the absence of Margaret Benson, and he stated that the final version of the document will have separate sections for sheep and goats.  Dan Morrical presented a proposal by Iowa State University to provide ration balancing software to NRC.  He also requested pictures from committee members for inclusion in a forage-based sheep production handbook.

The following resolutions were presented by Joan Burke:
Resolution 1:  Be it resolved, the members of the NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production express thanks to Stephan Wildeus and his family and the staff members at Virginia State University for their gracious hospitality and for the organization of a successful annual meeting and Hair Sheep Workshop.
Howard Meyer moved and Dave Thomas seconded a motion to accept the resolution, and resolution passed.
Resolution 2:  Be it resolved that NCERA-190 members would like to extend our appreciation to Tim Faller on his many contributions to the group and to the sheep industry, and to wish Tim a long and rewarding retirement.
Howard Meyer moved and Dave Thomas seconded a motion to accept the resolution, and resolution passed.
Resolution 3:  Be it resolved, the members of the NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production express appreciation to USDA-CSREES, Montana State University, Texas A&M University, and New Mexico State University for additional financial support for production of the NRC Nutritional Requirements of Small Ruminants.
Howard Meyer moved and Jay Daniel seconded a motion to accept the resolution, and resolution passed.
Resolution 4:  Be it resolved, the members of NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production wish to thank the National Sheep Industry Improvement Center for continued grant support for sheep research, and funding to support the 2005 Hair Sheep Workshop held at Virginia State University, and the 2005 American Society of Animal Science Sheep Symposium to be held in Cincinnati, Ohio.
Kreg Leymaster moved and Mike Thonney seconded a motion to accept the resolution, and resolution passed.
Resolution 5:  Be it resolved, the members of NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production wish to express appreciation to the American Sheep Industry Association for the continued presence of Paul Rodgers at the annual NCERA-190 meeting.  In addition, we are grateful for their support of the 2005 Hair Sheep Workshop held at Virginia State University, and the 2005 American Society of Animal Science Sheep Symposium to be held in Cincinnati, Ohio.
Kreg Leymaster moved and Howard Meyer seconded a motion to accept the resolution, and resolution passed.
Resolution 6:  The NCERA-190 committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production is composed of sheep scientists from 17 U.S. agricultural universities and three USDA Agricultural Research Service stations, who conduct a majority of the public sheep research in the U.S.  The committee members review each other’s research programs and cooperate on joint research projects for the benefit of the U.S. Sheep Industry.  Be it resolved, the members of the NCERA-190 committee, urge the American Lamb Board to direct a portion of their producer check-off funds to the support of sheep production research to improve the competitiveness of the U.S. sheep producers.
After discussion on wording, Mike Thonney moved and Kreg Leymaster seconded a motion to accept the re-phrased resolution, and resolution passed.
Resolution 7:  The NCERA-190 members wish to thank Larry Miller for his steadfast support and guidance of the group and wish him the very best for the future as he approaches his well-deserved retirement.
Kreg Leymaster moved and Howard Meyer seconded a motion to accept the resolution, and resolution passed.
Resolution 8:  Be it resolved that NCERA-190, the national research committee on Increased Efficiency of Sheep Production, requests that the National Association of Fairs institute a sheep tail docking rule in the interest of animal well-being.  The American Sheep Industry Association and the American Veterinary Medical Association both have such policies against short tail docking for show purposes.  Attached to this resolution is a peer-reviewed publication which clearly shows the negative impact of short tail docking on sheep welfare.
Mike Thonney moved and Jay Daniel seconded a motion to accept the resolution, and resolution passed.

The nominating committee presented the following slate of officers: Jay Daniel, Chair; Stephan Wildeus, Vice-Chair; Joan Burke, Secretary.  A motion was moved by Dan Waldron, and seconded by Mike Thonney to accept the slate of officers as presented, and the motion was passed.

The committee then discussed the participation of non-members at the meeting.  Concerns were raised about the appearance of information in public domain without review and author approval, and that presence of non-members may prevent scientists from discussing preliminary data freely.  There was discussion on wording for a motion that will allow the committee chair and the host institution to decide who would be able to attend and not attend the meeting.  Formulation of guidelines was postponed until later in the meeting.
A motion to adopt the NCERA pre-fix was made by Kreg Leymaster and seconded by Bob Godfrey.  The motion passed. 

Discussion followed on impact of the project. Involvement in NSIP, sponsorship of the Hair Sheep Workshop and the Sheep Symposium at the American Society of Animal Science meeting, and contributions to the growth of the U.S. dairy sheep industry were identified as areas of impact for the project.
Joan Burke graciously agreed to host the 2006 meeting at the USDA-ARS Research Station in Booneville, AR.  Dave Thomas moved, and Kreg Leymaster second, the motion to accept Joan Burke’s invitation and the motion passed.  The meeting will be held in mid-June on a date to be set by Joan Burke.  Howard Meyer proposed to host the 2007 meeting at Oregon State University, jointly with the WERA 39 project.  Mike Thonney moved, and Jay Daniel second, the motion to accept Howard Meyer’s invitation and the motion passed.
The business meeting was suspended, and after a break, followed by station reports by Purdue University  (Chris Bidwell) under Objective 2, and University of Kentucky (Debra Aaron) and Texas A&M University (Dan Waldron) under Objective 4 (Evaluate and further develop hair sheep genetic resources in easy care production systems).  Following these reports, discussion resumed on guidelines for attendance at the meeting of non-members.  After input from a number of committee members, a motion was made to extend invitations to industry organization and institutional representatives, as well as institutions that are working in sheep research.  Guests can also be sponsored by committee members, and the chair will make an announcement at the beginning of the meeting to adhere to the statement on the cover of the proceedings regarding the use of the material presented.  The motion was moved by Don Ely, seconded by Mike Thonney, and passed.
After a lunch break, station reports under Objective 4 resumed with reports by USDA-ARS Dale Bumpers Small Farm Research Center (Joan Burke), Virginia Tech (Bindu Vanimesetti and Larry Kuehn for Dave Notter), Virginia State University (Stephan Wildeus), and Oregon State University (Howard Meyer). A discussion followed on definitions for a ‘low-input’ or ‘easy-care’ system.  Feedback was solicited for on-going cooperative efforts of committee members and the following projects were identified:  Use of MARC Composite rams in a project involving USDA Meat Animal Research Center, USDA Sheep Experiment Station and Virginia Tech; Use of MARC Composite rams in a project involving USDA Meat Animal Research Center and Texas A&M University; Cooperative research between USDA Dale Bumpers Small Farm Research Center and Iowa State University on use of copper wire particles for parasite control;  Exchange of hair sheep germplasm between University of the Virgin Islands and Virginia State University; Research on molecular biology of Callipyge gene between Purdue University and Utah State University.
The meeting concluded with a tour of the Virginia State University Small Ruminant Facilities and joint hair sheep lamb dinner with participants of the Hair Sheep Workshop following the NCERA-190 meeting.

Respectfully submitted,  
Stephan Wildeus

Secretary, NCERA 190
